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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held at Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 18 July 2019 at 7.00pm
Parish/Town Council




Name




Ashurst & Colbury




Caroline Hubbard

Boldre






Oliver Moore

Bramshaw





Sue Bennison

Brockenhurst





John Korbey – Vice Chairman
Copythorne





Steve Herra

East Boldre





Michael Husband

Fawley






Steve Postlethwaite

Lyndhurst





George Bisson – Chairman

Marchwood





Alison Hoare


Milford






Patricia Banks


Minstead





Richard Taylor 








Bill Andrews

New Milton





Graham Flexman – Coordinator

Ringwood





John Haywood

Sway






Peter Dance
New Forest National Park



Steve Avery

New Forest District Council



Barry Rickman







Diane Andrews








Sarah Hamilton
Social Engine





Toby Blume


Apologies:

Fawley






Aaron Saunders

Hythe 






Stephanie Bennett - Treasurer








Malcom Wade

Netley Marsh





Mike Welbourn

New Forest District Council 



Bob Jackson

1. Election of Chairman
It was proposed, seconded and resolved that Cllr George Bisson (Lyndhurst Parish Council) be elected Chairman of the Association until the next annual meeting.
  2.        Annual Report - 2019
The Chairman referred to Appendix 1, Annual Report being approved by all those present. 

  3.        Election of Vice-Chairman
It was proposed, seconded and resolved that Cllr John Korbey (Brockenhurst Parish Council) be elected Vice-Chairman of the Association until the next annual meeting.

  4.        Election of Deputy to HALC Board


There were no nominations, so George Bisson and John Korbey would continue to attend.

  5.        Appointment of Coordinator
It was proposed, seconded and resolved that Graham Flexman (Clerk, New Milton Town Council) be appointed Coordinator of the Association until the next annual meeting.

  6.        Appointment of Treasurer
It was proposed, seconded and resolved that Stephanie Bennett (Clerk, Hythe & Dibden Parish Council) be appointed Treasurer of the Association until the next annual meeting.
  7.        Treasurer’s Report
The Association’s current bank balance is £3,862.58 being the same as the previous year.

  8.        Closing Remarks – 2019 AGM
Cllr George Bisson thanked members for electing him to the post of Chairman of NFALC. Both he as Chairman and John Korbey as Vice-Chairman confirmed their willing-ness to continue to attend HALC Board meetings that take place monthly on a Saturday morning at Eastleigh. The Chairman closed the AGM and opened the quarterly meeting at 7.15pm.
  9.        Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed 15 representatives from 14 local councils together with Cllr Barry Rickman Leader of NFDC & Cllr Diane Andrews Portfolio Holder plus Steve Avery of NPA.
10.        Minutes

The Minutes of the last meeting held on 25 April 2019 were approved by those present, subject to header dates on pages 2 - 4 being amended to show 25 April 2019, per first page. Subject to that slight amendment, the minutes of 25 April 2019 were agreed by those present as a correct record and duly signed by the Chairman, Cllr George Bisson.

11.        New Forest District Council

In the absence of Bob Jackson, Barry Rickman referred to 55 new homes built in Totton.

The completion of the 35 new council homes at Brook and Bartley Court, as well as the 20 on the Stocklands site due to be finished over the summer, marks an acceleration in the NFDC council house building programme, making real progress towards addressing the district's affordable housing shortage, by providing a range of housing options that are affordable and sustainable.

Reference was also made to forthcoming changes to NFDC Housing Allocations Policy, the aim being to ensure affordable housing goes to those most in need, ensuring social housing is allocated to those who need it most. These changes will mean all current applicants will need to re-register by December 2019 in order to join the new register. Current applicants will be informed when the re-registration period commences in the coming months, per timetable below.

Timetable for changes:
· End of July 2019 - Current applicants will receive an email / letter about the new Allocations Policy

· Friday 9 August 2019 - Temporary closure of current register to new applicants

· Late September 2019 - we will be writing to all current applicants informing them how and when to apply on the new system

· Late September 2019 - the re-registration window will open

· Late December 2019 - the re-registration window will close

· January 2020 - A new Home-Search website will be launched displaying our empty properties. This site will allow applicants to bid for properties and update applications through their online account. New applicants will now be able to apply to join the register

12.        Presentation

The Chairman welcomed Toby Blume from Social Engine to talk about reducing littering from vehicles in the New Forest. Social Engine is an organisational transformation agency founded by Avis Johns and Toby Blume who both have over 20 years’ experience of senior roles in the public, commercial and not for profit sectors, in the UK and abroad. 

Toby Blume explained that Social Engine has been at the forefront of community, organisational and social change & innovation bringing the experience of working across different sectors to benefit the work of Social Engine clients, leading organisational change, strategy development, programme design and evaluation has won them awards and recognition across a range of sectors.
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Toby Blume of Social Engine
For over 20 years, Toby Blume has been designing and delivering new ways to tackle social, economic and environmental challenges in the public and not for profit sectors.

Social Engine, a ‘behavioral insight’ firm, has been brought in by NFDC to come up with innovative ways to stop people littering from cars as part of a £50,000 project. The authority is funding half the cost of the scheme – with the rest coming from the Local Government Association (LGA) – which aims to uncover why people throw litter from their vehicles, so the council can come up with ways to tackle the problem.
Toby Blume explained their approach begins by identifying the current and desired behaviors of their target audience. Delving deeper, Social Engine consider their influences and motivations – understanding some of the ways that mental shortcuts and habits can shape their attitudes and lifestyles. They use this insight to devise effective approaches that are based on a firm foundation of evidence of what works.

Confirming the project and the costs involved, Cllr Alison Hoare, NFDC cabinet member for the environment, said the council see this as an important piece of work financially – with an estimated £125,000 plus to clear litter from the verges in the area – and because littering poses a threat to wildlife, causing traffic disruption, danger to cleaning operatives, and is the cause of dissatisfaction among many who live or visit the area.
The LGA’s behavioral insights initiative is part of their improvement program, working with councils and NFDC are pleased this litter project captured their imagination, enabling a new approach to help solve this issue. The idea of the funding is that issues that affect one area are likely to affect other areas up and down the country.
NFDC will lead a study into the motives of, and what interventions may stop, people who litter from vehicles – over and above what has been tried in the past. The study, and what NFDC learn from it, will then be shared with other local authorities. The contract lasts for 18 months, and Social Engine will begin seeking opinions from residents in September through a confidential survey on the NFDC website and its social media channels. 

Representatives from local councils, including Fawley, Bramshaw, Ringwood, Copythorne, Minstead, Marchwood, East Boldre all expressed interest in taking part in this survey. Toby Blume said towns and parishes will also be able to get involved, and Steve Avery expressed interest on behalf of the New Forest National Park Authority.
Further information on this new initiative is attached.
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In addition to the above initiative, owners of vehicles could soon be fined £80 if passengers throw litter from their vehicle in the New Forest. New enforcement powers are being adopted by NFDC as part of their work to reduce litter in the Forest. Recently the authority's Cabinet unanimously agreed, at a meeting on 4 July, to adopt the new Littering from Vehicles powers, which give NFDC the ability to impose a Civil Penalty Notice on a registered keeper of a vehicle if their passengers throw litter from a vehicle.
 

The Council's Portfolio Holder for the Environment, Cllr Alison Hoare pointed out most people respect the environment and take their litter home but there are sadly a few that do not. NFDC cannot understand why anyone would throw waste from their vehicle, considering the damage it does, not only to how the Forest looks but also the harm it causes to our wildlife.  It's not difficult to take your rubbish home or use one of the many waste and recycling bins NFDC provide across the district.

Keeping our special part of the world litter-free is an important Council duty and with these new powers, registered keepers of vehicles could be issued a Civil Penalty Notice of £80.
13.        New Forest National Park
Steve Avery referred to the final Local Plan Examination hearing session in March. The Inspectors subsequently wrote to the NPA regarding the schedule of proposed main modifications that are considered necessary to the Submission draft Local Plan. These modifications were subject to a final 6-week consultation which closed at the end of May. It is anticipated that the final Inspectors’ Report will be received by the end of July. The New Forest National Park Local Plan will then be presented at a full Authority meeting for formal adoption at the end of August, with an event at Brockenhurst Hall on 4 September. 
Steve Avery referred to the NFNPA and other New Forest organisations consideration of how outdoor recreation activities can be better managed in the future to both protect the Forest and improve facilities. The Forest is protected for its international importance for wildlife. At the same time, it is experiencing unprecedented numbers of people using it every day and with widespread housing development planned in the region.

Some 22 strategic actions were put forward with the aim of making the Forest more resilient to rising levels of public recreation, with proposals being devised by the Recreation Management Strategy Steering Group comprising 7 organisations with a remit for managing recreation in and around the area: NFNPA, Forestry England, HCC, Natural England, NFDC, Test Valley Borough Council and Verderers. Top priorities are:

· respect – helping people to understand why the New Forest is special and how to care for it

· resilience – locating the right recreation facilities in the right places

· resources – increasing the level of funding available.

Steve Avery pointed out that the last significant changes to recreation management in the New Forest took place in the 1970s when vehicles were prevented from driving on to the open Forest and over 130 car parks were built. Much has changed since then, including significant increases in the number of people and cars coming to the Forest.
Steve Avery referred to recent Letters between Julian Glover and Michael Gove released by DEFRA yesterday (as attached) setting out updates to the Glover review of England’s designated landscapes. In the letter Mr Glover, who has led the comprehensive review of the workings and purposes of England’s National Parks and Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB’s) details a number of interim findings, including:

· The need for designated landscapes to lead the response to the crisis in nature.
· The need to welcome more diverse people into the National Parks. 
In addition, the brief update refers to reforms to the way that designated landscapes are governed including the creation of a new National Landscapes Service and the need to tackle the challenges facing those communities living within the Parks.
New NPA members include Sue Bennison, George Meyrick, Steve Trow and Harry Oram
14.
Any Other Business


Members suggested HCC representatives attend to discuss Broadband & Highway issues
15.
Next Meeting

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 17 October 2019 at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA. There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 8.15 pm.            
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